WBUAP REGIONAL REPORT, NOVEMBER 2011

(Presented by Dato' S. Kulasegaran, WBUAP President, to the WBU Officers' Meeting from 17 - 18 November 2011, Toronto).

Further to my last report, dated March 2011, I am happy to report on the following events:

1. The Philippine Blind Union: As a result of the visit to the Philippines in January 2011 made by me and Ivan Ho, the Secretary General, a 3-member team was set up, headed by Capt. Oscar Taleon, to revitalise PBU, had drafted a Strategic Plan which called for the holding of a National Strategic Workshop. The Workshop was held from 14 - 16 October, 2011 which I had the privilege of attending to give a Keynote Address. I also announced to the gathering that WBUAP, in solidarity with their efforts, was giving a token sum of US $1,000 (42,000 Pesos) and this was topped up to 50,000 Pesos by the National Council for the Blind, Malaysia (NCBM).

At this Workshop they adopted the Strategic Plan and a new Constitution. Capt. Taleon had written to say that they will be giving an account of the proceeding.

Here, I wish to thank the WBU Officers for approving a maximum amount of $2,500 from the Arne Husveg Development Fund, and $2,000 from the Christoffel Blindenmission to help PBU get back onto their feet.

2. The WBUAP Joint Board and Policy Council Meeting: This face-to-face Meeting was held from 25 - 26 June 2011 in Okinawa, Japan where we were welcomed warmly by our Japanese Host and by a mini-typhoon. The Meeting mostly dealt with routine matters concerning the region and items to be followed up, including the 8th WBU General Assembly. However, two items are worth reporting.

2.1. WBUAP finally went ahead to set up its Website, wbuap.org, with a start-up contribution of $500 from the WBUAP-DAB-DANIDA Project, and support of the annual subscriptions of $100 by NCBM. Efforts are in progress to make the Website interesting and useful, and for it to be accessible both to the blind and low-visioned users.

Here, I must thank those of you who have contributed ideas in this direction, particularly to Dr. Penny Hartin, for responding promptly to the request from the Regional Communications Co-ordinator, Mr. Wong Yoon Loong. All the suggestions have since been acted upon.

2.2. After making futile efforts to persuade Mr. Chuji Sashida to stay on as President till the end of the Quadrennium, members reluctantly accepted his explanations and resignation on health reasons. Under the WBUAP Constitution, the Vice-President automatically assumes the Presidency.

After inviting Member-Countries to put forward some nominations to widen the choice for the Vice-Presidency, most of them nominated existing Board members, except for a nominee from Hong Kong. When voting closed on 31 July, Miss Martine Abel-Williamson, who is also the Chair of the WBUAP Women's Committee, was confirmed as Vice-President.

3. The WBUAP-DAB-DANIDA Project: As previously reported, this second phase Project started in January 2011 with the holding of a Planning Workshop in Vientiane, Laos, and the subsequent recruitment of the Regional Co-ordinator and the Regional Communications Co-ordinator in March. Activities and projects under the Logical Matrix Framework in Mongolia and Laos are proceeding smoothly to the satisfaction of DAB, and Progress Reports are prepared on schedule.

3.1. I have much pleasure to report that the Lao Association of the Blind, which was formed in September 2007, finally received approval from their Socialist Government to hold their Inaugural General Assembly on 21 September 2011. Again, I had the honour to be invited, together with Sen. Monthian Buntan and representatives from NABP, to attend the auspicious occasion. At the Assembly, members elected their Board members led by Mrs. Kongkeo Tounalom, accepted amendments to the Constitution and adopted a Strategic Plan. A Women's Forum was held the previous day, 20 September. Undoubtedly, we will hear more from them in the days ahead.

3.2. As part of the 100th Anniversary of the Danish Association of the Blind, they invited 20 representatives from 4 countries where DAB is implementing projects under DANIDA sponsorship - Ghana, Rwanda, Mongolia and Laos - to attend the Partners' Workshop in Copenhagen from 2 - 9 October 2011. Participants benefited greatly from the exchange of ideas; Ghana with 22 years of support from DAB, Rwanda emerging from the tragic genocide episode and how they are coping with the difficult situations, and Laos which only came onto the WBUAP scene in 2006. I had the honour of presenting a commemorative pewter plaque to DAB from the WBUAP Region.

3.3. While in Denmark, the participants were also invited by DAB to attend the 9th General Assembly of the European Blind Union held in Fredericia. This was a tremendous experience for all of us, particularly to learn about the interactions taking place between EBU and the EU Commission. The four countries and WBUAP were given the opportunity on 6 October, the session chaired by Mr. John Heilbrunn, the Vice-President of DAB, to make presentations about our respective work. I had the privilege to make that presentation on behalf of WBUAP, as per attachment: General Information about WBUAP.

**********

Given below are some brief information that have come in to the WBUAP Secretariat. It is hoped that such information in future will be posted on the WBUAP Website.

4. The 2011 Asia Pacific Regional Blind Medical Massage Instructors' Training Course: This 2-month course was conducted in Changsha, China from April - May 2011, sponsored by the Yeahcome Health Centre and the China blind Massage Association. All local expenses were borne by the Chinese hosts at an estimated cost of $80,000. It was attended by 15 Massage instructors from 8 countries in the WBUAP Region, and was facilitated by 8 highly qualified Massage instructors from a few Chinese universities. Among some of the objectives were:

4.1. To create a platform for blind masseurs from Member-countries to exchange knowledge, particularly in the field of Traditional Chinese Massage.

4.2. To ensure masseurs from this Region have a holistic approach to Massage.

4.3. To improve Massage techniques and theories in order to ensure that the quality of the Massage industry in the respective countries is upheld to the highest level.

By the way, the 11th WBUAP Massage Seminar will be held in Kuala Lumpur, from 2 - 5 May 2012. Unfortunately, due to a technical hitch, the registration process has been slightly delayed. It should be cleared up before the end of November. Please do make an effort to attend this Seminar in lovely Malaysia.

5. Developments in Myanmar:

  All the visits made by me and Ivan to Myanmar in encouraging and helping the organisations serving the blind to work together are showing positive results. On their visit to Kuala Lumpur from 16 - 20 September to raise funds from the Myanmarese community, the President of MNAB, U Thein Lwin, related the following good news to me and Ivan at a meeting held on 17 September. the good news are:

5.1. The Government of Myanmar would sign the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities on 22 September in New York. (This will have to be verified as the date has already passed).

5.2. The Government of Myanmar has set up a Working Group comprising Government officials, professionals and the disabled groups to draft the Persons with Disabilities Act for tabling at the next sitting of Parliament in January or February 2012. U Thein Lwin, as the President of MNAB, has been appointed to head the disabled group.

5.3. MNAB, with the blessing from the Ministry of Education, is working to standardise the Myanmarese Braille System and to complete the contracted Myanmarese Braille Code, including developing the software.

5.4. All the centres giving Massage Training to the blind have agreed to work with MNAB in getting certification for their trainers from the Myanmar Institute of Medical Massage. A seminar will be held somewhere in December to draw up the curriculum to achieve the standard.

6. Developments in Indonesia:

  6.1. Dr. Didi Tarsidi has written in to say that the Indonesian Blind Union (Pertuni) is organising the National Strategic Workshop from 12 - 16 December, 2011 where 150 representatives from 29 provinces are expected to attend. This quinquennial event is to address strategic issues concerning blindness-related matters in the country and how the different units of Pertuni should respond to National Programme Implementation. I have been invited to give a Keynote Address at the Opening Ceremony.

6.2. On 18 October, 2011 the Indonesian Parliament ratified the CRPD, making it the 107th country to have done so. Upon the signing in the House of Parliament, the Foreign Minister, Mr. Marty Natalegawa, said "The ratification reflects our commitment as a nation to promote the rights of all citizens, particularly those with disabilities. This act of ratifying the Convention is also one of our responsibilities as a member of the world community to protect and promote the rights of persons with disabilities".

Before the parliamentary sessions adjourned, the Vice-President of the House, Mr. Pramono Anung, urged that the premises of the House of Parliament be provided with both physical and non-physical accessibilities so that persons with disabilities can have easy access to the House.

6.3. Aria Indrawati wrote to say that on 27 October, 2011 Mitra Netra, an organisation of the blind providing support services to bodies serving the blind in the country, was presented with the Achievement Award in the field of Social Solidarity and Community Development by the President of Indonesia. This Award is presented to institutions or to individuals who have contributed significantly to community development. This Award is under the charge of the Ministry of Social Affairs of Indonesia.

7. Developments in Malaysia:

  Some of the events unfolding in Malaysia are:

  7.1. The National Council for the Blind, Malaysia (NCBM), as part of its year-long Silver Jubilee Celebrations, is organising a 3-day Convention with the theme "Towards Effective Participation and Equal Rights for the Blind in the 1Malaysia Mainstream Development". The Convention will be held from 5 to 7 December 2011, in Kuala Lumpur and over 150 participants will be attending. Among some of the objectives of the Convention are: To chart a new direction for NCBM in fulfilling its objectives towards the progressive improvement of policies and services for the benefit of the blind and vision-impaired (BVI) people in 1Malaysia, and to raise the profile of NCBM with respect to relevant Government Agencies, Private Sector Companies and other NGO's with NCBM as a Strategic Partner in promoting better opportunities for BVI people.

The Silver Jubilee celebrations was officially launched on 15 October in Sabah, in conjunction with the holding of the World Sight Day/White Cane Day jointly organised by the Ministry of Health, NCBM, Lions and Rotary clubs, and it was graced by the Deputy Minister of Health, Datuk Rosnah.

Other events to be organised are: the National Sports Carnival from 25 - 27 November with the emphasis on recreational activities; an Education Seminar in February 2012, an Employment Workshop in March 2012, and a seminar to discuss problems of Elderly Blind Citizens around that time.

7.2. The Malaysian Association for the Blind is celebrating its Diamond Jubilee this year with several events lined up, amongst them was the holding of the ICT/Employment Day on 1 November which attracted nearly 800 visitors.

7.3. The Society of the Blind in Malaysia organised several interesting events this year, amongst them was the Blind Youth Summit which was held from 29 - 30 July. It was attended by over 50 participants, 8 of them were trainees attending the Teruko Ikeda ICT Training Workshop in Penang under the sponsorship of the Japan Braille Library. The Organisers are contemplating the idea of holding a WBUAP Youth Summit next year if funds permit.

8. Alleged Mismanagement of Project Funds:

  As was reported at the last WBU Officers' Meeting, Ivan and I went down to Singapore at least three times between March and May 2011 to meet with Mr. Kua Cheng Hock and the Auditors, Ashloong, to help trace how US $15,500 could have gone missing between 2006 - 2009 from the First Phase of the WBUAP-DAB-DANIDA Project. Happily, the funds were traced, and all the expenditures were used for the approved purposes. The problems identified were mainly due to poor management and documentation. The Danish Association of the Blind which raised the issue with WBUAP, had since received the signed documents, and Mr. Thorkild Olesen, their President, has written to thank WBUAP for taking the matter seriously to close the unpleasant chapter.

Thank you.

